

# **Standing Committee on Public Accounts**

PACP • NUMBER 012 • 1st SESSION • 42nd PARLIAMENT

# **EVIDENCE**

**Tuesday, May 10, 2016** 

# Chair

The Honourable Kevin Sorenson

# **Standing Committee on Public Accounts**

Tuesday, May 10, 2016

**●** (0845)

[English]

The Chair (Hon. Kevin Sorenson (Battle River—Crowfoot, CPC)): Good morning, everyone. This is meeting number 12 of the Standing Committee on Public Accounts.

I'll just remind committee members, and those in the audience today, that we are being televised. If you could please mute your phones or other communication devices, that would be appreciated.

As well, committee members, at the close of this meeting we will take some time to go in camera for committee business. Please bear that in mind. It may be that a couple of rounds of questioning would be cut short, but there should be ample time for us to question our Auditor General today.

Today we are considering the main estimates for 2016-17: vote 1 under the Office of the Auditor General; and the report on plans and priorities for 2016-17 of the Office of the Auditor General of Canada.

We have witnesses today from the Office of the Auditor General to help us with this study. We have our Auditor General, Michael Ferguson; Sylvain Ricard, assistant auditor general; Ronald Bergin, principal; and Susan Seally, principal.

I would invite Mr. Ferguson, the Auditor General of Canada, to begin, please.

Mr. Michael Ferguson (Auditor General of Canada, Office of the Auditor General of Canada): Mr. Chair, we're pleased to have this opportunity to discuss our 2014-15 performance report and our 2016-17 report on plans and priorities. With me today is Sylvain Ricard, assistant auditor general of corporate services and chief financial officer; Susan Seally, principal of human resources; and Ron Bergin, principal of strategic planning.

As the legislative auditor of the federal government and the three northern territories, we support Parliament and territorial legislatures by providing independent and objective assurance, advice, and information about government financial statements and the management of government programs. The commissioner of the environment and sustainable development carries out our mandate related to the environment and sustainable development.

[Translation]

We conduct all of our audits in accordance with Canadian auditing standards. We subject our audits, and our system of quality control, to internal practice reviews and to periodic external reviews, to provide assurance that you can rely on the quality of our work. In addition to carrying out our audit work, we are engaged in the advancement of legislative audit methodology, accounting and auditing standards, and best practices. We also work internationally, supporting projects funded by Global Affairs Canada, sharing knowledge, building professional capacities, and promoting bettermanaged and accountable international institutions.

[English]

As reflected in our financial statements, our net cost of operations was \$92.4 million in the 2014-15 fiscal year, of which \$77.7 million was provided through the main estimates. We had a budget of 565 full-time equivalent employees, and employed the equivalent of 547 full-time employees.

With these resources, we delivered 87 financial audits, three special examinations, 25 performance audits, and two case reports under the Public Servants Disclosure Protection Act. This represents all planned audit work except for one performance audit, on sustainable development of commercial fisheries, which was cancelled.

Our 2014-15 performance report identifies several indicators of the impact of our work, along with measures of our operational performance, which are attached to this statement as appendix A.

In monitoring the impact of our work, specifically the extent to which federal government organizations addressed the issues and concerns raised in our audits, our targets were met for special examinations and performance audits. Our target was not met for financial audits, though the affected audits represent less than 4% of our total work.

**●** (0850)

[Translation]

In the 2014-15 performance report, we note that parliamentary committees reviewed 32% of our performance audits. This finding represents an increase from 24% in the 2013-14 fiscal year, although it is below our target of 65%. We participated in 21 parliamentary committee hearings and briefings on our audit work.

## [English]

Among senior managers of organizations subject to performance audits, 59% either agreed or strongly agreed that our audit reports were understandable and fair and added value. This result was below our target of 80% and below recent results, which ranged from 74% to 79%.

Our analysis shows that most of the remaining respondents were neutral, neither agreeing nor disagreeing that our reports added value, and they identified no particular opportunities for improvement

#### [Translation]

Our measures of organizational performance remained generally positive. In particular, our practice reviews, which serve as a key quality control in our audit methodology, found that our audit reports were appropriate and supported by proper evidence.

Turning now to our 2016-17 report on plans and priorities.

Our strategic plan identifies a number of client, operational, and people management objectives that we use to manage the office and direct our continuous improvement efforts. In the 2016-17 fiscal year, we will focus most of our improvement efforts on the following three priorities.

First, we will improve the governance and management of the office through the implementation of new senior management roles and responsibilities, and improvements to our risk management procedures. These actions should lead to more streamlined decision-making at the most appropriate level in the organization.

Second, to develop and maintain a skilled, engaged, and bilingual workforce, we will monitor employee participation in our required professional development program, develop and deliver empowerment workshops, and implement second-language learning plans.

We are committed to providing our staff with the training and development opportunities they need, and to supporting them in meeting the language requirements of their positions.

#### [English]

Third, to meet our objective of ensuring that we continue to select audits that are likely to have significant impact and value, we will review our audit mandates and the allocation of our audit resources to focus on audits of greatest importance.

We are also reviewing the performance indicators that we use to manage the office and to report to you on our performance.

We expect to complete this work in the coming months.

Tables containing our current performance measures are attached to the statement as appendix B.

For the 2016-17 fiscal year, we are requesting parliamentary appropriations of \$78.5 million in our main estimates.

Our planned number of full-time equivalent employees is 570. With these resources, we expect to complete more than 85 financial audits, 24 performance audits, and six special examinations.

#### **•** (0855)

#### [Translation]

In conclusion, my staff and I look forward, in the coming year, to continuing to provide you with products of high quality that add value.

We thank you for your ongoing support of our work. We would be pleased to answer your questions.

Thank you.

## [English]

The Chair: Thank you very much for your testimony.

We'll move into the first round of questions.

For seven minutes, go ahead, please, Mr. Lefebvre.

#### [Translation]

Mr. Paul Lefebvre (Sudbury, Lib.): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'd like to thank the witnesses for being here with us today.

Mr. Ferguson, in your report, you state that 32% of the reports are reviewed by a parliamentary committee and that your target is 65%. That's a fairly significant gap.

Could you provide some explanations in that regard? Is the 65% target achievable? What accounts for the discrepancy?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I can only say that those are our numbers. We try to establish how many hearings would be needed in order to discuss our reports with parliamentary committees. Naturally, it's up to the committees to determine whether they consider it important to hear from us on certain audits that we've tabled.

We welcome the opportunity to discuss our reports and consultations, but, again, it's up to each of the committees to decide whether the subjects are of interest to them.

**Mr. Paul Lefebvre:** Before how many committees have you appeared? Which ones review the reports that you submit?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** It depends on each case, but if you look at the past, we've appeared before a variety of committees.

There is also our mandate from the commissioner of the environment and sustainable development. Naturally, those reports are submitted to the Standing Committee on the Environment and Sustainable Development

In addition, we sometimes appear before other committees—notably on defence and indigenous affairs—and before certain committees of the Senate.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: Are you able to measure the extent to which your audit products result in tangible changes to the workings of government? After you've done an audit, can you measure the changes made?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Finding the right way to assess the outcomes of each of our audits is an ongoing challenge for us. We certainly do follow-up audits, from time to time, on topics that were the subject of past audits. That's one possible approach. However, it's not really a good way to achieve helpful measurements of outcome, given all the time that elapses before we carry out a new audit on the same subject.

However, it's the only way we've found to determine whether our audits have a particular impact. Departments certainly look favourably on all the recommendations we make in our various audits, and they sometimes prepare action plans to resolve the problems we've identified. But the only way to ensure that the recommendations and improvements are implemented is to do a follow-up.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: Thank you.

I will give the floor to my colleague Ms. Mendès.

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès (Brossard—Saint-Lambert, Lib.): Thank you very much.

I'd like to thank all the witnesses for being with us again this morning.

Mr. Ferguson, I have a question about the targets that you say were not achieved.

Based on the financial reports, it looks like you did not achieve all your objectives for management audits and financial audits. Is there a reason that you weren't able to achieve those targets? Is it because the departments themselves had trouble answering your questions in a timely manner? Are there other explanations for this situation?

• (0900)

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** There are two audits, in particular—financial and pension plan audits—for which the information often is not prepared within the time needed for the audit to be carried out in accordance with the audit schedule. The entities involved are the reserve force pension plan and the Canadian Forces pension plan.

We sometimes face the same type of challenge with a few crown corporation audits in the three northern territories. As you know, we also perform the auditor general function for those territories. That's another situation where it's often difficult to get information in a timely manner.

**Mrs. Alexandra Mendès:** It is possible to give us a list of all the departments that did not respond, that remained, shall we say, neutral, or that did not say yes or no to your recommendations? Would it be possible to have that list, further to your performance audit and management audit reports?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I see two aspects to your question.

The departments generally agree with all our recommendations and prepare action plans to resolve the issues we found.

In my opening statement, I referred to the results of a survey of departments and organizations. They stated that our recommendations added value and that the audits were an important exercise. Some of the responses in those cases were neutral. These were simply evaluations given by the departments audited by our office—their assessment of the value of those audits.

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès: Thank you.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much. We'll move to our second round.

Mr. Godin, you have seven minutes.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin (Portneuf—Jacques-Cartier, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I thank the Auditor General and his colleagues for being here with us.

You help us fulfill our function. What we need to determine today is whether you use the right methods to give us information. I think you do.

In your 2016-17 report on plans and priorities, you specify three objectives: "ensure effective, efficient, and accountable governance and management of the Office; develop and maintain a skilled, engaged, and bilingual workforce; and ensure the selection and continuance of audit products likely to have significant impact and value."

Come next year, how will we be able to assess whether you've attained your objectives? Which measures will you put in place to enable us to determine whether you've achieved them at a rate of 25%, 50%, 100%, or 150%? Which are the measures for assessing the attainment of those three objectives?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** The performance measures for the 2016-17 fiscal year are set out in appendix B to my opening statement. They are the different indicators that we must put in place to measure our progress. It's possible to see the progress we made on those three priorities. For example, it's our objective to give our employees all the training necessary. To that end, we can identify all the available courses and the participants in each of those courses.

In addition, we have second-language training and development plans covering both official languages. Therefore, we are actually able to see what progress we make in that area as well.

Appendix B sets out all the indicators that we will put in place.

• (0905)

**Mr. Joël Godin:** Currently, how does the workforce of the Office of the Auditor General compare with that of other departments with respect to bilingualism?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I can't speak to the situation within other organizations, but I can say that, in view of the requirements, we need to have certain bilingual positions, including supervisory positions. It's important that those positions be held by people who can communicate in both official languages. Our priority, as expressed in our official languages plan, is to ensure that all our supervisors have up-to-date proficiency levels and the skills to communicate in both languages. But I cannot make any comparisons with other departments. Mr. Ricard might be able to address that.

Mr. Sylvain Ricard (Assistant Auditor General, Office of the Auditor General of Canada): We are subject to the same standards. All our executive positions are designated bilingual imperative, which means a CBC proficiency profile. This is the case with our management promotion process as well. The same standards apply to us.

**Mr. Joël Godin:** Can you assert that the relevant requirements are completely met at the Office of the Auditor General?

**Mr. Sylvain Ricard:** Yes, it's clear that all the plans, and the training and development programs, are established with a view to training bilingual staff that meets the requirements.

Mr. Joël Godin: Thank you.

Mr. Ferguson, at paragraph 17 of your statement, you say that you're asking to have 570 full-time equivalent employees so you can carry out 85 financial audits, 24 performance audits, and 6 special examinations. In 2014-15, you had 547 employees. Does this mean you're operating with reduced staffing levels? Are you overextended? Do you need more employees to give us similar results and audits on the same scale?

**Mr. Sylvain Ricard:** Are we overextended? I suppose we are, somewhat, and our situation in that regard is similar to everyone else's. Our staff has certainly been reduced as a result of the workforce reduction initiated some years ago. We have reduced the scope of some of our work, and, in recent years, we've reached the limit of our capacities. We're evaluating options in this area.

Mr. Joël Godin: But you have nonetheless been able to provide us satisfactory reports and audits in compliance with professional standards. In light of that, I'm wondering why you require that many additional staff at this time.

Mr. Sylvain Ricard: For the short term, things are going well, and we can survive and provide high-quality work. Longer term, given the nature of our activities, the situation is different. If the objective is to invest in knowledge and everything that entails, the short-term outlook is not sufficient. In the course of the most recent year, we never entertained the prospect of reducing the quality of our work.

**Mr. Joël Godin:** Our briefing note states that "the OAG accomplished the following activities during 2014-2015".

How do you choose which audits to carry out?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: There's a way to assess the risks that exist in the various programs. We have a process to identify the various programs within the departments and to identify the risks. Once we have that information, we can carry out an audit. As I said earlier, it's important to bear in mind that half our work consists in financial audits regarding the way a handful of crown corporations prepare financial information. These reports are not part of our performance audits. They're different. For the performance audits, the process is to identify the programs, identify the existing risks within those programs, and select the programs of highest importance.

• (0910)

Mr. Joël Godin: Thank you.

[English]

**The Chair:** Thank you very much. We'll move now to Mr. Christopherson for seven minutes.

Mr. David Christopherson (Hamilton Centre, NDP): Very good. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

It's good to see you all again.

First up, I just want to comment on paragraph 9 of your opening statements, and underscore this issue of the committee and our performance. I just want to draw attention to the abysmal record in the last few years, in the last Parliament, and how already the numbers are starting to jump. Just doing quick math in terms of what we'll be looking at in the future and the chapters we've picked, I think we're going to come not only close to that 65% we stand a chance of exceeding it, which is just wonderful.

I know that the Auditor General agrees that the more public airing we can give his findings, the more effect they will have and the more we are doing our job. I just wanted to mention that, because it's a good thing.

Then, I want to move to page 12 of the opening statements. Mr. Ferguson, under point 2 of the strategic objectives, if you go to the far right-hand column, discussion of targets not met, and go down to the last point in that column, it says:

Two audits not completed by their statutory deadline.

There's a footnote, which says:

Audits of the Canadian Forces Pension Plan and the Reserve Forces Pension Plan were not completed by their statutory deadlines.

What's going on there?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** In general, the information related to those two sets of financial statements wasn't ready for us at the time we did the audit. We've had, and we've expressed, problems with the reserve force pension plan and with being able to do the audit of that in the past.

These have been long-standing issues we've been wrestling with. I believe it was on the reserve force pension plan that we stopped doing the audit for a period of time. Then we came back in to do another audit.

Maybe Mr. Bergin could give us the details.

Mr. Ronald Bergin (Principal, Office of the Auditor General of Canada): As the Auditor General has said, we've had issues with two audits, the Canadian Forces pension plan and the reserve force pension plan.

In the case of the reserve force pension plan, we were not able to issue an opinion on their 2014 financial statements. We are going in, and we are doing limited procedures to get as much assurance as we can—

**Mr. David Christopherson:** Sorry to interrupt, Mr. Chair. Is that the one that was recently implemented, the one we did a hearing on, the reserve pension plan?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** The reserve force pension plan has been around for quite a while. We used to try to do audits on it. We weren't able to express an opinion, so we stopped doing it for a while. Then we came back in, and in 2014 we still weren't able to provide an opinion.

This is the financial statements of the pension plan for the reserve forces

**Mr. David Christopherson:** I thought I recalled a report from your office that they were dragging their heels in implementing it.

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** We did a performance audit report also on the reserve force pension plan. That was before I took this position, so I don't have the details of it right now. Certainly this has been an issue that we've raised before.

**Mr. David Christopherson:** I'll bet you if we were to look—Anyway, sorry. I apologize.

Go ahead, sir.

**Mr. Ronald Bergin:** We're in the process of trying to go back in to do a limited audit, so that we can give some opinion on it, but we have not been able to do that yet. We're still trying.

(0915)

**Mr. David Christopherson:** It says "statutory deadline". Help me understand. I think I know, but I'm going to ask you. What's a statutory deadline?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Often, under the legislation, it says the organization is supposed to make its audited financial statements public by a certain date. That's what we're measuring, whether they get their financial statements prepared and out by that date required by legislation.

**Mr. David Christopherson:** How can they not? How can they just decide to do it or not do it? It's statutory or it isn't.

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I guess in terms of the direct question, that's a question for National Defence to answer.

Certainly there's a requirement, that's why we measure it, and that's why we highlight it in our report. It's to let Parliament know when there are situations where organizations are not meeting their statutory deadlines for issuing those audited statements.

**Mr. David Christopherson:** Is there no penalty whatsoever for missing a statutory deadline? You just have to acknowledge it and move on?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I don't have all of the statutes in front of me, but I cannot recall any statute that has a penalty associated with not meeting that deadline.

**Mr. David Christopherson:** Then the best we have is public pressure and public shaming.

Is there anything we can do? This is an ongoing problem. You've identified it before. It's here again before us. There's nothing to indicate it's going to be any different a year from now. Is there anything we can do as a committee to assist in getting them to meet their legal obligations?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: That's a good question.

One of the concerns that I have, and that we're trying to sort out is.... This committee, in particular, doesn't know very much about the

work we do on our financial statement audit. When we present reports to this committee, it's about our performance audits. Now we've been including the special examinations, as well, but there isn't anything we bring to the committee about our financial statement audit.

We are trying to put together a report to bring to this committee about our financial audit practice that would help bring these types of issues forward.

I can take back and think about your comment on this particular issue. In the longer term, we're trying to find a better way to bring this information forward, so there's a regular way you can help us with these types of issues.

Mr. David Christopherson: Excellent. Thank you.

I think I have moments left.

Just quickly—and it's been touched on by others—on the senior managers' feedback, the 80% to the 59%, I noted your extra notes on page 15. It says "we are analyzing the responses in detail".

If you touched on that while I was busy looking at other documents, I apologize, but what's your sense, at this point, of why there is such a dramatic departure?

The Chair: Very quickly, we're way out of time.

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I guess we really don't have a reason for the departure. What we're doing with it, though, is identifying that we need to spend more time on our relationship with those organizations so that we can go in and get a better understanding of how they are viewing the performance audits that we're doing.

The Chair: Thank you.

We will now move to Mr. Arya, please.

Mr. Chandra Arya (Nepean, Lib.): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I would like to speak on the bilingualism you mentioned in paragraph 14. Let me be very clear: I do support bilingualism. However, for millions of immigrant families, English or French is neither their first nor their second language. They come here, they study hard, they work hard, and they become proficient in one of the official languages. For them, entering the public service is a major, major problem.

Two weeks back when I went door-knocking, I met an immigrant family where the dad and his daughter were professionals. She spoke to me at length of her experience. She interned in one of the federal departments here, and she was not recruited because her manager told her that she was not bilingual. Now she works with one of the four major audit firms. Not only did we lose a good professional, but it leaves a very bad taste in the mouth of the family.

I understand that some of your recruitment ads mention something like "bilingualism is an asset". Maybe the managers are using that to recruit only bilingual candidates. I think unilingual candidates should be recruited and then trained in the second language. With our aim to improve bilingualism, if you start recruiting only among the groups of young professionals who are already bilingual, it creates a major problem.

#### • (0920)

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I can speak to it, and I can ask Ms. Seally to provide some more details, but I can speak to what our approach is. Our approach is simply to make sure that we are respecting the laws and the policies of the Government of Canada as they relate to bilingualism and bilingualism requirements. That means that people in supervisory positions need to have achieved a certain level of bilingualism as identified through testing through the federal government.

**Mr. Chandra Arya:** I understand, sir. I'm not talking of the supervisory level, or the middle management, or the senior management level. I'm talking of young professionals.

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I understand. In terms of other positions, we don't have requirements for most of those positions. Of course, if you're talking support positions, a number of those maybe have to be bilingual, but in terms of audit professionals starting out, we don't require people to be bilingual.

We do have a capacity within our office to train people on their second language. That's why we've put together these language plans. Perhaps I'll ask Ms. Seally to provide more detail about the hiring process.

Ms. Susan Seally (Principal, Office of the Auditor General of Canada): It's exactly the case of what Mr. Ferguson was saying. We hired 55 people last year, and 26 of them were at the entry level. At the entry level, we request that our candidates are proficient in either English or French. In fact, we do not require bilingualism at the entry level of the audit trainee program.

Mr. Chandra Arya: Yes, but as I said, I know personally a lot of families here. I'm not talking about a middle-aged immigrant like me who may or may not have the capacity to be proficient in both official languages. I'm talking about youngsters who go to universities here. They work hard, but they can't seem to get entry. I'm very happy to note that at least you are recruiting unilingual professionals and then training them to be bilingual. That's good. Thanks

The Chair: Ms. Zahid, you have approximately three minutes.

Mrs. Salma Zahid (Scarborough Centre, Lib.): Thank you,

I would like to ask you how you determine which departments you are going to audit. How do you keep a balance between auditing new departments or revisiting the departments for which you have done audits before?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: In looking across all of our mandate and everything we are supposed to audit, first of all, we have a mandate to audit financial statements of the federal government, the government of the three territories, and crown corporations. Those financial statement audits we do every year on all of those organizations.

We have a mandate to do special examinations of the systems and practices that exist within federal crown corporations, and we have to do a special examination of each crown corporation at least once every 10 years—at least, of all those listed in the Financial Administration Act, which is most of them. We have to do that special examination once every 10 years.

There are certain things, then, that we have to do, that we are legislated to do.

In terms of our performance audits, we look across the federal government. We've divided the federal government, I suppose, into a number of envelopes, whether international affairs, the environment, aboriginal affairs—those types of things—and then we will do what we call a strategic audit plan to try to identify the risks in those areas. It's not so much about looking really at a particular department as about looking at an area and doing a strategic audit plan that looks at all of the departments within that area, looking at the types of programs they offer and the risks associated with them. Then, the ones in which we feel there is the most risk that something needs to be improved will be the ones we select for a performance audit.

Mrs. Salma Zahid: Do you go back to the departments that you have audited before? What is the process of making sure that the recommendations you made when you audited a particular department are being implemented?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** We do follow-up audits. The process for the departments is that when we make the recommendations, they will agree with our recommendations and they will prepare an action plan. From time to time we will do a follow-up audit, but remembering the time frames involved, by the time we finish an audit we probably have to give the department about three years or so to implement those recommendations.

Then we would need to come back to do an audit, and the work we do in that world is to make sure that we still have an audit level of assurance. That means that we go in and do another full audit, which will include at least some follow-up of the recommendations we made previously. To complete that second audit from the time we choose it until the time we report it could easily take 18 months.

Counting from the point in time that we present the first audit report until we can present a follow-up audit report, we may be five years out from when we made the original recommendations.

It's certainly why the role of this committee is particularly important. The follow-up audits are important, but they can't be the only way of making sure that departments are implementing the recommendations. The fact that departments have to come here and have to tell you what they're going to do, or maybe you bring them back in after a year or a year and a half and they explain to you the progress they've made—all of those types of things—are I think a fundamental aspect of making sure that departments are in fact implementing the recommendations.

• (0925)

The Chair: Thank you very much. We're well over.

We'll now move over to the official opposition one more time and go to Mr. Doherty, please.

Mr. Todd Doherty (Cariboo—Prince George, CPC): Thank you to our guests.

Mr. Ferguson, you've been the Auditor General since 2011. Is that

Mr. Michael Ferguson: That's correct.

Mr. Todd Doherty: My questions are going to touch more on organizational behaviour and performance, similar to the line of questioning we had earlier. I'll be the first to say that it looks as though you have been taking some steps to streamline the process and make your organization more effective; however, your key indicators in your performance reports or your performance audits are almost failing, I would say, in terms of the measures you are putting forward. You're far below your targets.

Could you say that perhaps the process you use in determining the audits may be flawed and may need to be revisited to make the work more relevant and perhaps mitigate the apathetic responses you're getting from some of the organizations you are reporting on?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: In terms of the particular indicator, which is that the people we have done a performance audit on believe that the audit has added value, when we do fall below our target on that, I think it is very much an indication that we need to spend more time understanding, with the organizations that we've done the audit of, why they felt the audit didn't provide value, remembering that this is always a difficult measure because people don't like to be audited. Our audits in particular are not just audits; they are also publicly available and there's public discussion about them. That can make some people uncomfortable.

It's not always a surprise that some people didn't like being audited and could therefore say that they didn't feel as though the audit process added value. For us, it's a matter of understanding with them, having the relationship with them to understand why they felt perhaps that value wasn't there.

Mr. Todd Doherty: That leads me to my next point. Going back to strictly business and customer service, ultimately you have customers. If we were to look at just the customer side of it, you are falling below in the customer service side of it in terms of the relevance or the importance that your customers are placing on your reports. I think that a better understanding of what your customers are looking for is very important, as is spending the time organizationally to be able to develop that. It is also important to develop that skill set internally, to be able to go in and actually extrapolate that information and build that relationship with your customers.

Is there a penalty for non-compliance by your customers? You provide a report, you audit an organization or department and, in your own words, you follow up from time to time. Having one to three years gives any organization the time to choose whether they will follow up or not or act on your recommendations. What is the penalty for non-compliance?

• (0930)

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** The only thing we do when we do an audit is to identify where we think things need to be improved. We make recommendations. The department comes up with an action plan to deal with the issues we've identified. I guess their penalty is that if things are not working the way they should, they have a very uncomfortable couple of hours in front of this committee and maybe come back again.

There's nothing in the legislation that requires people to implement recommendations of the Auditor General, nor in fact should there be, in my opinion, because these are recommendations

we're making to the department and the government, and it's up to the government to decide what they're going to do with those recommendations.

**Mr. Todd Doherty:** You're here before us asking for money. What are you going to do differently so that we get different results?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: In terms of the performance audits, remember that there are more clients than just the people we're auditing. There is also this committee and the public accounts committee. To the extent that the public accounts committee feels that our audits are adding value, that's our primary measure. We do from time to time sit down. Mr. Bergin will go around and talk to individual parliamentarians to get the sense of whether they feel those audits are adding value. We are constantly working towards making sure that we are selecting the right audits; things that are going to be of interest, things we believe there are risks with. We are also always working on ways to better communicate those audits and trying to make sure that the written communication we have is clear and concise. We're constantly trying to improve both how we select the audits and how we report the audits.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll move to Ms. Shanahan for five minutes.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan (Châteauguay—Lacolle, Lib.): Again, thank you to the Auditor General and to your team for being here.

This session gives us a wonderful opportunity to understand more about the work you do, because indeed, in the various committees I'm involved in, I have the pleasure of seeing you and your work quite often.

I want to clarify something. Are the departments your customers, or are your customers Parliament and the people of Canada? Do the departments actually pay you for your services? This is why we're here this morning, to look at your estimates for your budget.

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Our budget is provided as a budget to the Office of the Auditor General, and within that we make the decision about what to audit.

Certainly, what we consider to be our primary client is Parliament. Also, we would consider the crown corporations and the territorial legislatures, of course.

In terms of the performance audits, again, we see that more as making sure that we have relationships. The term "client" in that sense would be used very loosely. It is about making sure that we have the right relationships. They are certainly important stakeholders in the work that we are doing, but they are not asking us—and therefore paying—to have a performance audit done. We are choosing to do those performance audits. Once we have chosen something, the performance audit is essentially going to be done, whether the department wants it done or not.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Thank you very much for clarifying that. I think that is really the object of this committee here, to examine your audits and take those conclusions and recommendations in order to better serve the Canadian public. That is really the whole purpose, although I agree that departments...wise managers would be very well advised to take those recommendations in their work going forward.

I would like to take this on a completely different tack. Although I will be interested in the financial reporting side, as you bring forward that report in the future, a completely different tack would be the environmental auditor. I had the pleasure of hearing her report while sitting in on the environment committee. Is there not a place, a time, or an appropriate occasion for the environmental auditor to report to this committee?

• (0935)

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Certainly, I have talked about that in the past. One of our indicators is the number of our reports that have committee hearings. In the past, we struggled to have hearings on any of the audits that were being produced under the mandate of the commissioner of the environment and sustainable development.

I think the environment committee has started to have some hearings, but I would certainly encourage this committee to look at the audits and the work that have been done under the banner of the commissioner of the environment and sustainable development. Again, just so everybody is aware, the commissioner is within our office. All of the work that is done by the commissioner of the environment and sustainable development, either audits or studies, is done according to our methodology. What is produced by the commissioner is audits, just like any of the audits that I have presented.

The commissioner will be presenting a report, a series of three audits, I think, in a couple of weeks, at the end of May. I would certainly encourage this committee to look at those and decide whether the committee is interested in having a hearing on any of those reports.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Just another quick question.... Again, I am trying not to cross committee eyes too much, but it is important for there to be consistency when we are looking at estimates and when we are looking at end results. Do you have any opinion on cash versus accrual accounting methods?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I am going to have an opportunity to appear before the government operations committee this afternoon. Certainly, in terms of financial statements, accrual accounting is how financial statements have to be prepared. There is no alternative to accrual accounting for the government's financial statements or the financial statements for crown corporations.

Certainly, in those sets of financial statements, there is always a statement of cash flows. That is as important a statement as the income statement, the balance sheet, or any other statement. That provides the information about cash.

I think the question about cash versus accrual is very much more a question of how the estimates are prepared, and what Parliament is voting on. My preference would be to keep everything consistent—the budget is on an accrual basis; the financial statements are on an accrual basis—and therefore to put the estimates on an accrual basis. However, you have to remember that it would mean that different information would be presented than is presented right now. I could talk about that for a long time, but I think I'd better cut it off there.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: We'll save that.

The Chair: Thank you. If you wouldn't have cut it off, I would have cut you off.

Thank you very much.

We'll go back and go to Mr. Doherty, please.

**Mr. Todd Doherty:** Mr. Ferguson, since 2011 how has the organization changed since you've been in place?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I can tell you how I think it has changed, but all I know is what the organization has been like since I've been there. Maybe Monsieur Ricard, or Ms. Seally, could provide you with some more information.

There are a few things we have done in particular. One is we have reduced the number of senior assistant auditors general level. At the top level of the organization, we have reduced that. I believe when I started in the organization the executive table was about 16 people. We have a couple of pending retirements, and that will get us to nine. We've significantly reduced that.

We also went through the strategic operating review process. In that process we were able to identify some financial audits we were doing that we felt didn't need to be done, or didn't need to be done by us, so we made that reduction.

We identified that we were not meeting our requirements on official languages at all of our supervisory levels. We put in place a strategy to deal with that.

Again, because we've reduced the number of assistant auditors general, it meant we had to better define the roles and responsibilities of the next two levels in the organization, what we refer to as the principals and the directors. We've had to clearly define what their responsibilities are, who's responsible for delivering audits, and who's responsible for making sure of the quality of audits. Those would be a number of the main things we have done.

The other things we continue to struggle with are that we do promote performance measurement, and we do promote reporting on performance. We constantly struggle with trying to get a good performance measure for understanding the value that is coming from a performance audit, because right now we have that unsatisfactory measurement of just being able to survey people and ask, "Do you think it added value, or do you not?" We also have the follow-up audits, but that might be five years down the road.

We are trying to find additional ways to measure the value we bring from performance audits.

● (0940)

**Mr. Todd Doherty:** I appreciate your comments, and in no way are my questions meant to diminish any of your impact on that organization, but only to get some more information.

My final question is, how can we as Parliament help make you more effective, make your team more effective, and help the process?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** I think that's interesting. I think there are probably a few things. Some of them might be legislative. There are some requirements in legislation that we have to do. Whenever there are legislative requirements, that indicates to us that Parliament's interested at that point in time, but it also can tie our hands.

For example, in the case of the commissioner of the environment and sustainable development, there's a requirement that we look at the sustainable development strategies of the government once every year, and we do an audit of it.

If we had more flexibility about exactly what types of audits we were going to do, when we were going to do them, that would mean that we wouldn't have our hands tied per se.

Similarly, as I said, we are required to do a special examination of crown corporations at least once every 10 years. Of course, if we think there's a particular crown corporation that we feel it's risky how they're running their operations, we can go in more often than once every 10 years, but there may be crown corporations that are well run. We can look at indicators that say they are well run, and maybe they don't need us in there once every 10 years. Maybe they do, and maybe they don't. Some things that would provide us with a bit more flexibility would be a starting point.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Doherty.

We will now move over to Mrs. Mendès.

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

I'd like to refer to your report of the plans and priorities for 2016-17. You mention, or you alert us to, the possibility that labour negotiations may have an impact on future performance audits, if I read it correctly. Is this something we should be aware of?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Mr. Chair, that's just sort of the normal scan of our environment and looking at what possible risks are out there, and of course, whenever you're in a situation of contracts having to be negotiated and put in place, if there should happen to ever be any disruption, that could have an impact on us—not that we are expecting one, but it is a risk we have to be aware of and we have to plan for.

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès: So it's just one of the elements that you take into account.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Right.

**Mrs. Alexandra Mendès:** Another question I have is about your periodic external reviews of your own work. Who would be the one who does them?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I guess there are a few things. First of all, we are audited by the Institutes of Chartered Professional Accountants in all of the jurisdictions we operate in terms of the work that we do on our financial statement audits. We operate in Vancouver, Edmonton, Montreal, Halifax, and Ottawa. We have offices in all of those areas, so any of those Institutes of Chartered Professional Accountants could come in at any time and audit the work that we've done through those offices and evaluate whether our audit files are appropriate.

Once every 10 years there's also a peer review, and this happens at an international level. Auditor general offices around the world have put in place a mechanism to do peer reviews. It happens once every 10 years, so for us that's essentially once a mandate for an Auditor General. The last one that was done on our office was done, I believe, in 2009-10, about that time period. It was led by the Australian National Audit Office and would also have had participation from some other national audit offices.

We are right now in the process of planning for the next one, which will probably happen in maybe 2018-19, something like that, when we sort of put our name forward and say we're going to want this done. We also actually participate in some of these peer reviews of others. So we will put auditors on peer reviews of other national audit organizations as well.

**●** (0945)

The Chair: Thank you.

Mr. Harvey, we'll go to you.

Mr. T.J. Harvey (Tobique—Mactaquac, Lib.): I just have one quick question. Earlier you mentioned about the two audits for the reserve force pension plan and the Canadian Forces pension plan that were cancelled, right? Or they weren't conducted?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** No. They were issued after the statutory date. In terms of the reserve force pension, we weren't able to do that one. I'll ask Mr. Bergin to give you the details.

**Mr. Ronald Bergin:** We did the Canadian Forces pension plan about a year late, but we have done it, and we have just issued the most recent one, so it is proceeding. It's the reserve forces pension plan where we have the issue, and right now we are trying to do a smaller audit there. We're in the process of trying to do that, but it's not done yet.

**Mr. T.J. Harvey:** What are the inhibiting factors that are leading you to not be able to conduct that audit?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** The fundamental problem in terms of the reserve force pension is that the quality of the underlying data they have just hasn't lent itself to being audited. It hasn't been up to date. They have been doing a lot of work to try to make sure that the data is clean and appropriate, but that's been the underlying issue.

Mr. T.J. Harvey: We talked about accountability earlier and these statutory deadlines. It's the same idea. You talk about a statutory deadline and how there aren't really any enforcement tools to go along with that. I would compare that to this. There aren't really any tools in place to make departments accountable for providing the information.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Again, I think part of what's important about this conversation is that very often parliamentarians don't know that we issue audit opinions on sets of financial statements. In terms of something like the reserve force pension, our audit opinion might be a denial of opinion or something, but it would not be a regular opinion such as, "This set of financial statements has been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles." Because so many federal organizations get a standard audit opinion on their financial statements, they are able to prepare financial statements that can be audited and are fairly presented, I think it's often taken for granted, but every now and then there are some that either are not able to meet their authority, statutory deadline for example, or don't have the information that's needed to be able to produce a set of financial statements that can be audited.

I think that those are very much things that parliamentarians should be alert to. This is sort of right now the one way that we have to let people know about that. If we produced a summary report about our work, that might put a little bit more light on it. Again, I think what it very much comes down to is that all we can do is provide the information and say, "This is what the situation is." Now, there's nothing else that we can do in those instances.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll move to Mr. Christopherson, please.

• (0950)

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'll just pick up on the last point. This reserve pension still troubles me.

Through you, Mr. Chair, I would ask if perhaps the analyst would consider doing a check back. I seem to recall dealing with this. The issue at the time was that they were dragging their heels on setting up this plan. It was quite scathing in terms of the things they were supposed to do and hadn't done.

It's pensions, and it's always worrisome when anything to do with pensions is a problem. Number one, it's big money, as a rule. Secondly, we're talking, at the end of the day, about people's ability to survive when they're retired. It's kind of a big issue these days.

Perhaps the analyst would be kind enough to check that. I could be totally wrong—I don't trust my memory well—but I seem to recall that.

Second, it needs to be said, and I don't think it has—if it has, it can be said again—that it's an excellent, excellent report, actually. If you look at it, "target met" is in here far more than anything else, and certainly more than most. Of course, you always put yourself in an unusual position when you come here, because you spend all year pointing out where everybody else is not running things quite the way they should be. Then you're on the line once a year in terms of your operation, and you run the risk of being a hypocrite. But in fact it's quite the opposite. I think you're showing stellar leadership. We know there have been surveys about how your department is one of the best, if not the best, to work in, and that's consistent.

So credit where credit's due: it's an excellent report in terms of the areas you've met. We appreciate that. We know you're serious about getting things up to speed in a couple of the areas that aren't quite where we'd all like them to be.

I also want to give a quick shout-out to my friend Daryl Kramp. I'm sure he's not watching, but if he's out there...or if anybody knows Daryl, let him know that accrual finances and auditing are right back again. That was his thing for over 10 years.

I want to tell colleagues that I've been on this committee, as you know, forever and a day now, and it still is a challenge to understand accrual accounting. At some point, we do need to have a bit of a briefing on it, because I think we still have the issue of purchasing not being in accrual, although that may now be resolved.

At any rate, I just wanted to give a shout-out to Daryl, who invested a lot of time and effort, and who cared about this committee

in a way that I think reflects the gold standard of what this committee is about. Daryl, wherever you are, man, accrual is still with us.

That said, I do have a serious question. Under your performance measures and results for 2014-15, you state, "Build and maintain relationships with parliamentarians and key stakeholders." That's a big statement. Then, under your indicators, you state, "Development of a relationship management plan and related objectives."

I see that it's in development, but I'm curious as hell as to what a structured "relationship maintenance plan" looks like, especially when you're dealing with types like us. I'd just like some thoughts on how that work is going, and where it's going.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Again, I think that's relevant to the conversation we had before with regard to the indication of how the people we are auditing are perceiving the value of our audits. In a relationship management plan, essentially at a very high level, what we will do is first identify who the key people are that we need to have the relationships with, and who on our side of the fence should be maintaining that relationship. It can be to understand the issues and to understand issues around audit. It can be various stakeholders. It's not just the people we audit. It could be representatives of the department; the crown corporation; chairs of audit committees, particularly on crown corporations; audit committees of departments, because departments have internal audit committees; and parliamentarians.

So it's identifying all of those different people we need to have relationships with. Then it's making sure that periodically we are making the contacts we need to make with them to understand how they perceive our work and our value. We're trying to put some structure around that, and it's primarily around who we should be making the contact with, then who should be making the contact, and what types of things we need to make sure we are discussing in those conversations.

• (0955)

The Chair: Thank you.

I'm not certain if there's anyone more on the government side, but we do have Monsieur Godin for *cinq minutes*.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Ferguson, you said that the departments are audited and that you submit your report after that. When your report raises several questions, department officials must spend a couple of difficult hours before our committee—the time it takes to answer our questions. After that, it's on to the next audit, and the next report.

Through your experience and your many dealings with other legislatures, have you discovered any methodology that could equip us with better tools? You check into things, you share your findings with us, and the department officials come and testify before us. What disappoints me is that, after that, we don't seem to have the teeth to hold the people in authority to account for their actions, with the appropriate consequences.

The topic of the reserve force pension plan came up a bit earlier. There is still no resolution in that file. Things continue as before, and it's not your fault. Perhaps you don't have the necessary tools to bring pressure to bear in cases like that and impose requirements.

Could you recommend some specific measures that could be used to correct such situations? We could then see whether Parliament could adopt measures that would equip us better. It seems to me that there's a step missing after the work we do.

Based on the experience you've acquired, could you suggest measures that we could put in place so we can be even more effective?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** A few indicators could potentially be used. During an audit, we often carry out various analyses. The analysis reveals some indicators—some numbers that point to the problems.

We are seeking a way to use the indicators. We need to find a way to keep the indicators up to date following an audit. In our audit preparation process, we identify the data needed to carry out the analysis and establish a percentage for a specific program-related aspect. In the future, perhaps the same information can be used for the same analysis. It would not be another audit; rather, it would simply be an update of the indicators identified during the exercise. These indicators might enable us to see whether the improvements requested have been put in place and whether the results are conclusive.

**Mr. Joël Godin:** That could work with organizations that comply with your recommendations. But what about cases like the reserve force pension plan? Do you not have the legal power to require people in positions of authority to comply with your recommendations?

What should be done with that type of organization, which is not delivering the goods, is not cooperating with you, and is not meeting the deadlines?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** The issue with the reserve force pension plan was not a lack of collaboration. Rather, it was about problems related to the data in the system. We have already carried out an audit concerning that issue. We might find a way to revisit the analyses done in the past.

I do not have a precise answer for you on this subject, but I might be able to identify a few steps that can be taken to resolve the issue with the reserve force pension plan.

**●** (1000)

[English]

**Mr. Todd Doherty:** Mr. Ferguson, what my colleague was trying to get at, using the pension reserve as an example, was that for those other organizations that are not compliant or that are challenging for your organization, what are the things we can do here to make it easier so that they are compliant?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Again, I think it's the same answer. We do have good co-operation from the departments and organizations we audit, so I don't want to leave any impression that we're saying people don't collaborate with us, because they do. Oftentimes, we will find that as soon as we go in and do an audit, the departments are trying to correct the problem before the audit gets out, because

when the audit gets out, they want to be able to say they've already dealt with it. But from time to time, there are issues we raise that take a long time, and because we can't go in and do a follow-up on every audit, or because by the time we do a follow-up audit it takes a while, some of the audits and the results we brought forward can be forgotten.

Today, the focus has been around this question of the reserve force pension. We can use that as an example. Yes, we can go back to identify if in fact there was a performance audit and if there was a piece of work that was brought to this committee. Then the committee can decide whether there's something they can do about that, given the fact that we still can't provide an audit opinion—there was a piece of work done a while back. Is that something the committee could think about doing?

To me, the role of the committee is very much about helping to keep the departments to their commitments, right? I think it's changing now, but I think unfortunately the world had moved into what I'll call a "one and done" situation with these types of audits. A department would have to come here, they would talk to the audit for a couple of hours, and then they would know that they would never have to come back and talk about it again, unless we were going to do a follow-up audit.

I think it will keep the pressure on departments if this committee is keeping more of an eye on specific issues and specific items that have been brought forward and saying, "Okay, you're coming in, you're going to have a hearing, and then you're going to come back in a year or a year and a half, even if there isn't another audit, to tell us about what you've done."

The Chair: Thank you.

We'll go to Mr. Harvey, please.

**Mr. T.J. Harvey:** I have another one quick question and then I'm done.

We used the reserve force pension as an example, and you've just referenced that again, but is that a common issue among departments? Is it a situation you can find yourself in on more than one occasion where a department is unable to provide the information you need in order to perform your audit, due to their data management or their lack thereof?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I think we talked about that in the context of the performance audits I released last week, but in the context of financial audits, it's actually very unusual to find ourselves in a situation where the underlying information is not sufficient for us to be able to provide an opinion on a set of financial statements. On that side of the work we do in the financial audit side, the data is usually managed in such a way that the quality is there for us to be able to express an opinion on a set of financial statements. It is not usually a problem that we have there.

In terms of the performance audits, as we talked about last week, certainly there we see a lot more problems with the way the administrative data is captured. We talked about the problem with addresses at Citizenship Canada and the problem with the information about the preparedness of reserve force soldiers at National Defence. On the administrative side, which is what we tend to look at in our performance audits, there are a significant number of problems with data. On the financial audit side, it's much rarer to have those types of problems, but the one instance where we have it is the reserve force pension.

**(1005)** 

Mr. T.J. Harvey: That said, we're talking specifically right at this moment, I guess.... I mentioned the reserve force pension. For me, I'm way more concerned about the inability of that department to have accurate financial data for the reserve force portion than I am about their ability to give us the data about who is going to be affected by the drug plan. It's not that I'm not concerned about that, because I am, but I think it's a real big problem if that department can't provide the data in order for you to do a proper audit on that pension plan.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: That is certainly a significant problem, a problem, again, that we identified a number of years ago, and I believe Mr. Christopherson is correct, although it was before my time so I'm just going by a vague memory of what I've been told. I believe that we did prepare a report on the issues around the reserve force pension and we stopped doing audits on them for a period of time because there just wasn't any sense. Then we've gone back in to try to see whether the information is auditable yet, and it still isn't. I think you're right to be concerned about that particular situation.

**Mr. T.J. Harvey:** And in closing, from my point of view, what does that say about us as government? We're saying the data is not auditable so we're going to leave it for a while and then we're going to come back, and if it's still not auditable, then we'll worry about it later.

That doesn't make any sense to me, especially when you're talking about fiscal accounting on an ongoing basis. To me, this is a very grave problem so I just wanted to highlight that.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Harvey.

Mr. Doherty, you had a final comment?

Mr. Todd Doherty: Absolutely. I echo my colleague from across the way. In today's time it is absolutely troubling that an organization does not follow the general accounting practices and cannot provide this data, and the fact that our Auditor General can't get this information from them is troubling for me. I would expect something to be done rather than waiting another six or seven years for us to follow up on it.

Mr. Ferguson, what is the percentage of audits that you do, that your organization does do follow-ups on?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: In terms of the performance audit, I don't think I can give an exact percentage. What we do in our planning is two ways of potential follow-up. One is to consider whether we want to do a specific follow-up on exactly what we did sometime in the past. So we will just make a decision. We'll look at audits we've done in the past and we'll ask our auditors to identify any they feel are in need of follow-up. Also though, the other way that a follow-up might

happen is sometimes we will go in and we will look at a program, and the program may be similar to a program we've audited in the past, and we may be able to follow up on some of the recommendations we made in the past because of that overlap.

It wouldn't be called a specific follow-up audit but it may follow up on some recommendations. In the last series of audits that we released, we did a specific follow-up audit on the Governor in Council appointments. We changed slightly the way that we did it. We identified that there were still vacancies on administrative tribunals that make decisions for people, that there were still backlogs in some of the decisions those tribunals were making, so we identified the same types of issues. That was a follow-up.

In the audit on a prescription drug program for veterans, we followed up on one aspect. We had done an audit in the past on prescription drug programs across multiple departments. This time we just went in and looked at Veterans Affairs and we talked about what they were doing the last time we audited in terms of monitoring the information they have on prescription drug usage by veterans, and we provided a bit of follow-up this time about the progress they had made on that.

So in terms of the percentage, I can't give you a definite percentage. It's simply a decision that we make in each planning cycle.

**Mr. Todd Doherty:** Can you tell me why you don't follow up on all of the audits?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: If we were to follow up on all of the audits, what would end up happening is at some point all of our work would just become follow-up, right? So if we do 10 audits this year, in three years' time if we then have to follow up on all 10 of the audits, then it doesn't give us much room to audit new programs. That's why if we can find some ways to provide some indicators, to look for some indicators of whether departments have been making progress in the meantime, then we would be able to reduce that work and maybe provide the committee with a little bit more information on whether it looks like departments are on the right track, without necessarily having to come in and do another audit.

**●** (1010)

Mr. Todd Doherty: Perfect.

The Chair: Thank you. I would also say that I think all of our committee have hit on part of our responsibility here. Yes, we can ask the question of the Auditor General, "Why aren't you following up on more? Why aren't you...?" The question really comes back to this committee, that we have the opportunity to hold these folks accountable as well. I think even today we've maybe been given a little prodding towards the reserve pension plan may be coming. We should at least be sitting down and asking how we can hold them a little more accountable, so that the books can be open, so that there's transparency, so that Canadians know, and as Mr. Christopherson said, pensioners will have a certain degree of confidence in what's going on.

Maybe at the next subcommittee, the steering committee, we will discuss this.

Is there any way of knowing which audits are ongoing or under way right now? I know that all of a sudden we get your reports and we know what's coming down, but is it a secret? Is there a way to know what you're reporting on now?

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Certainly, Mr. Chair, in the 2016-17 report on plans and priorities, at the back, in section III, we provide all of the planned audits for 2016-17. That includes the fall 2016 reports that we are planning to bring to you.

First, there's the spring report of the commissioner of the environment and sustainable development that I mentioned. That doesn't actually come through this committee. That will be on safety of consumer products, federal support for sustainable communities, and federal support to mitigate the effects of severe weather.

In fall 2016, reports of the Auditor General of Canada are there. Then the fall report of the 2016 report of the commissioner of the environment and sustainable development is there, as well.

Our website also has the spring 2017 reports listed now, which are there. In this report, it goes up to the end of fall 2016, and on our website, the audits that we have planned for spring 2017 are there.

**The Chair:** However, you will conduct an audit should, all of a sudden, there be a massive issue in the media or in Parliament, where there is a high question as to practices within a certain department. You also have the ability to perform an audit on those that may come up that are outside the planned audits that you have.

**Mr. Michael Ferguson:** Our audit process is a very structured way of doing audits. Yes, from time to time, we can make the adjustments. We try to do our planning out so that our auditors know what they're going to be working on, and they can start to prepare, and so the departments know that we're coming in, too.

Every now and then, we do have to adjust for something. I think probably the most visible example of that in the most recent past was

when we agreed to do the audit of senators' expenses. That, of course, meant that we had to make a significant adjustment to our plans and what we were going to do.

Certainly, we prefer to have a structured plan. We want to audit things of importance. We try not to just react to what the media story of the day is. By the time we get an audit organized, and we execute that audit and report, we're probably two years out from when something became the issue of the day.

We need to understand whether that issue will still be important throughout that cycle. We have to take all of those things into consideration.

**The Chair:** Thank you very much. I think that is pretty well all the questions.

Shall vote 1 under the Auditor General, less the amount voted in interim supply, carry?

AUDITOR GENERAL

Vote 1-Program Expenditures.....\$68,269,099

(Vote 1 agreed to)

**The Chair:** Under vote 1 of the Office of the Auditor General, shall the chair report this to the House?

Some hon. members: Agreed.

**●** (1015)

**The Chair:** We thank you very much again for coming. You appear very regularly before this committee, and we appreciate it. We appreciate the answers we had in your testimony today.

We're going to suspend, and then we're coming back to do committee business in camera.

[Proceedings continue in camera]

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

### SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

# PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca